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Cury Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 08 July 2015 at 7.30pm at Cury Methodist Chapel, Cury
Councillors Present

A Boaden
(Chairman) 



P Ferris

B Lugg




Miss P Oates


R Wright



Clerk – Mrs S Folds

There were eleven members of the public in attendance.  
1.
Apologies

Councillors R Curnow and A Murray had submitted their apologies to the meeting.
2.
Declarations of Interest 

None.
3.
Chairman’s Comments

None.
4.
Minutes 
Following the circulation of the minutes, it was proposed by Councillor Miss P Oates, seconded by Councillor B Lugg and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Wednesday 13 May 2015 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
It was then proposed by Councillor R Wright, seconded by Councillor P Ferris and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 13 May 2015 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
5.
Matters arising from the above approved minutes

None.
6. 
Reports

(a)
Police Report

A report had not been received in time for the meeting.
(b)
Report from Cury School

The Clerk read the report from the School, as attached to these minutes.
(c)
Report from Cornwall Councillor W Sanger
Councillor W Sanger was not in attendance.
(d)
Helston and South Kerrier Community Network Panel

Councillor B Lugg had attended the meeting of the Panel held in June at Cury Village Hall.  A presentation had been given by the Helford River Children’s Sailing Trust in relation to their proposals to turn Trevassack Quarry into their base.
The priorities for the Panel going forward were Affordable Housing, Leisure and Environment, Economy and Devolution.

The Chairman thanked Councillor Lugg for attending the meeting.
7. 
Planning Matters

(a)
Planning Applications
(i)
PA15/05492 – Mr & Mrs Slade - Barns 1-5 Nanfan Farm Churchtown - Conversion of Barns to form Dwellings (Amended Design) and Proposed Games Room, Garage, Storage and Bat Provisions
The Agent and Applicant were in attendance to answer any questions that the Councillors had.

The owner of the neighbouring property raised concerns over the barns being converted into holiday lets and the installation of a games room and undercover BBQ area adjacent to their boundary.  It was suggested by the neighbour that there would be a vast increase in noise from the communal area which would have an impact on their enjoyment of their garden.

Councillor P Ferris suggested to the Applicant that he installed additional soundproofing, and the Applicant was willing to do so, although he doubted that that much noise would be created from the proposed games room.  The Chairman asked if the games room could be located within the barn that was now intended to be kept in position.  The Applicant stated that the barn was being retained for his own personal use, to store cars and to provide a room for housekeeping duties and would also be the electrical hub for the development.  He didn’t feel that that would be a suitable location for guests to be mingling.
A resident from Churchtown, whose property was located on the side of the road leading to Nanfan Farm, raised concerns over the additional traffic being created by the development of five dwellings.  The Chairman stated that the five dwellings already had planning permission, and that this application was for the addition of the games room and the retention of an existing barn.

A lengthy discussion took place between the Councillors and members of the public, all of who were concerned about the additional traffic to the site, and the difficult access from the church lane to the road leading to Nanfan Farm.  The Chairman again stated that the access would not be a reason to object to this planning permission, as the site already had permission to develop the barns into dwellings.

It was proposed by Councillor R Wright, seconded by Councillor Miss P Oates and RESOLVED to object to the planning application on the following grounds:

· Additional noise would be created by the proposed games room and undercover BBQ area that would be detrimental to the neighbouring properties enjoyment of their garden.
· This application was for the creation of a holiday complex and not residential dwellings, which could cause an increase in the amount of traffic which accessed the site via the dangerous Church Lane/Nanfan Farm entrance.
(b)
Planning Decisions

(i)
PA15/03272 - Mr & Mrs S Harvey - Transingove Farm - Erection of an Extension - Approved

(c) 
Planning Correspondence
The Clerk advised the meeting that Cornwall Council would stop issuing hard copies of planning applications from 1 September 2015.  Parish and Town Councils would need to purchase equipment to enable the plans to be viewed at meetings.  Preliminary investigations suggested that it would cost approximately £700 to purchase a laptop, projector, screen and associated leads and memory sticks.  Cornwall Council had advised Parish and Town Councils that funding may be available from the Big Lottery.  Unfortunately, there was currently a four month lead time on application to the Big Lottery, and the Parish Council would need to purchase the equipment in less than two months.
It was propose by Councillor R Wright, seconded by the Chairman and RESOLVED that the Clerk wrote to the Local Ward Member, Cabinet Member and Head of Planning at Cornwall Council to express the Parish Councils concerns over the short length of notice being given for the removal of paper copy plans.  A delay in the proposals should be sought, at least until the four month lead time on the grant funding had ceased.
(d)
Housing Needs Survey
The Clerk had received a report containing the summary of results from the Affordable Housing Team at Cornwall Council.  The initial discussions regarding the undertaking of a survey were held with another member of the team that had since left.  Unfortunately, the criteria of the survey had not been relayed correctly, and the people on the Homechoice Register with an interest in Cury had not been contacted.  This was now being done, and therefore the current survey results were incorrect.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor P Ferris and RESOLVED to defer the discussion to the September meeting when, hopefully, a complete a report will have been produced.

Two members of the public left the meeting.
8. 
Parish Matters

(a) 
Playing Field
The Clerk had obtained a quote from a previous contractor for the replacement of the rotten wooden parts of the climbing frame, and for the treatment of all the wooden apparatus in the Park.  Councillor B Lugg offered to obtain another quote for undertaking the work as a comparison.
(b)
Highways
Members of the public attended the meeting to voice their concern over the one way system being used incorrectly.  It was alleged that some larger vehicles were driving the wrong way up the one way system, which was incredibly dangerous, especially as they had to negotiate a blind corner.  Residents were advised to send details of the vehicles committing the offence to the Police.  The Clerk would also make contact with PCSO Berry to inform her of the problem.  It was also suggested that the one way system could be reversed to make the road easier for larger vehicles to negotiate.  Concern was also raised over the 20mph speed limit finishing between Church Road and Nanfan Lane.  Residents would prefer to see the speed limit extended down the lane to at least Park Noweth.  It was suggested that a site meeting with the Highways Officer could be arranged to discuss both issues on Church Road. The Clerk would make enquiries.

(c)
Public Rights of Way 
Following the verge being cut by Cornwall Council from Nantithet to the Village Hall, Councillor Miss P Oates thanked the Clerk for her efforts.
(d) 
Public Open Spaces
A representative from the WI attended the meeting and raised concern over the amount of dogs mess being left on the roads and pavements in and around the village.  It was thought that increasing the amount of dog bins would not encourage dog owners to pick up after their dogs.  The Clerk would ask the Dog Warden to visit the village and it was suggested that the school children could hold a competition to design a poster asking dog owners to pick up after their dogs.  The winning design could be laminated and placed on roads and pavements around the Parish.  The Clerk would liaise with the Head teacher at Cury School.
(e)
Review of the Emergency Plan
It was with a huge amount of disappointment that the Volunteers’ BBQ had to be cancelled on 19 June due to a catering problem.  Councillor R Wright had worked so hard to organise the event, and the Chairman thanked him for his hard work.  It was agreed that a BBQ would be held again in June 2016.  

The Emergency Plan was up to date.  Funding was thought to be available from Cornwall Council for Parish Councils who were looking to draw up a Plan, or who already had a Plan in place.  Further information was awaited.
Five members of the public left the meeting.

9.
Financial Matters 

(a) 
To receive and approve the financial report for the previous two months

It was proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor P Ferris and RESOLVED to accept the Financial Report.  The Chairman signed the Report.

(b)
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for grant funding 

None received.
(c)
Other matters

None.
10.
Correspondence

A review of the AONB Management Plan was being undertaken by Cornwall AONB and the consultation document was passed to Councillor Miss P Oates to review.
A letter had been received from Cury WI asking if they would be allowed to tidy up the area in and around the telephone box in Cury.  Parish Councillors were delighted that the WI wished to clean up the area, and the Clerk was asked to respond accordingly, thanking the organisation for their efforts.

11. 
Matters for the next Parish Council Meeting 

To discuss the Affordable Housing Survey update.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.35pm.

Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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